Minutes of Housing, Social and Cultural Strategic Policy Committee Meeting
Thursday 15th April 2021 – 10:30am – TEAMS
________________________________________________________________


In Attendance:	Cllr Pat Treanor, Cllr Aoife McCooey, Cllr Colm Carthy, Cllr Aidan Campbell, Cllr. P.J. O’Hanlon, Noelene O’Neill, Candice Moen, Eimear McCarthy, Teresa Carolan, Tom Freeman, Catherine Elliott, Shirley Clerkin, Somhairle MacConghail, John Murray, Nuala Woods, Drew Hurley, Pauline Maguire.

Apologies:	Liam Bradley.


1. Welcome by Chair – Cllr Pat Treanor.


2. Minutes of Previous Meeting – 4th February 2021

Adopted without amendment.
Proposed:  Candice Moen	Seconded: Cllr A Campbell


3. Matters Arising
Housing
· Cllr P Treanor informed committee that the Energy Efficiency report presented at last SPC meeting was endorsed by full Council meeting in April and is now Council Policy.

Museum
· Response to Application for Funding – not yet received. No further update.

Library 
· Initiatives outlined at previous meeting still ongoing – no further update.

AOB
· Recommendation at previous meeting to meet with Tuath Housing Association to expedite completion and hand-over of properties at Ardee Road, Carrickmacross.  Meeting has been arranged with Carrickmacross/Castleblayney MD and response expected.  

Cllr C Carthy stated that nominations had been issued by the Council to Tuath and offers of housing accepted by applicants in 2019 and still no date for them to occupy houses.  N Woods agreed that this is very unfortunate and the Council are constantly liaising with Tuath to resolve this issue.  There had been some controversy over the name of the Estate which caused delays initially, then COVID.  The issue of the prospective tenants, who require to give their private landlords notification of termination of tenancy, is very unsatisfactory.

4. HOUSING 

Cllr Pat Treanor received correspondence from Mr. Pat O’Mahony regarding his book “Rethinking Housing Options for Senior Citizens – Retirement Villages in Every Irish Community”. 
Drew Hurley gave an outline of the detail of the proposal and advised that it is primarily a Planning issue as any such development would have to be included in the County Development Plan, as zoning/CPO of land is the initial issue.  It is targeted to attract private developers to progress a scheme with some taxation incentives being provided to the private developer.  Local Authorities may look to acquire the units when complete under Part 5 arrangements.  

It was agreed by members that this could be very beneficial as it would provide
· Specialised layouts to enhance lives
· Free up houses which LA’s could acquire for general use
Cllr P Treanor stated that the County Development Plan is to be reviewed next year and renewed in 2 years.  He further suggested that Mr. O’Mahony be invited to make a presentation to the SPC. DH advised that the Planning SPC would be a more appropriate platform for discussion at this time – given the input required by Planning and Development Plan.
Cllr C Carthy stated that this SPC had previously visited a similar development in Louth and agreed this should be pursued further.  Incentives to promote private developments of this nature – potential to discuss with Department in relation to using the Fair Deal system currently available to elderly in Nursing Home accommodations.
Cllr A Campbell stated that there needs to be a conversation regarding the zoning of land and also the issue of utilising existing council-owned land.
Cllr P J O’Hanlon stated that there needs to be proper infrastructures and facilities in place to accommodate this type of housing and would need full buy-in from the private construction sector.  He cited that there has been no privately developed housing in Carrickmacross for a number of years and this would give rise to concerns regarding tenure and the need to ensure proper balance of social housing and private housing provision.
John Murray stated that the remit of the Local Authority Housing Office is to provide housing for all spectrums of the community and it could be counter-productive to promote just one-type.  Both he and Drew Hurley emphasied the need to ensure a mixed tenure in developments.
Candice Moen outlined her experience of the promotion and development of Retirement Villages in Australia, where there is very limited availability of private rented properties and access to housing is a big issue.  She stated that there are large numbers of Retirement Villages, all developed by private developers, designed to very high specifications and thriving.
Cllr P Treanor agreed the proposal of Drew Hurley to invite Mr. Treanor to make a presentation at the Planning SPC/Housing SPC and also to suggest a policy for inclusion in the County Development Plan.  DH to follow up.
5. ARTS – Value Added Scheme 2021-2027

Somhairle MacConghail, Arts Officer,  presented the Professional Artists’ Valued Added Scheme document to the Committtee seeking the support of the SPC for the adoption of the scheme by Monaghan County Council.

The Scheme would provide an additional funding amount from Monaghan County Council to a professional artist, already approved and awarded a bursary from an external body (ie The Arts Council/Culture Ireland).   He outlined the Aim, Rationale, Policy, Criteria and Conditions for eligible artists and provided clarification on the funding commitments for Monaghan County Council based on the amounts of bursary funding approved.  Details of Calculations as follows:
Calculations 
• 	up to €3,000 awarded as a bursary to an Artist from external sources MCC commitment @ 25% of sum awarded to a maximum of €750 
· From €3,001- €5,000 if Bursary awarded to an Artist (up to €3K @ 25%) and balance @10% will not exceed €950 
· if the bursary is in the range of €5,001 - €20,000, (€950 up to €5K plus @ 20% of any figure thereafter to a maximum sum of €2,000 as a funding limit under this scheme. 
· The maximum threshold of €2K of the Value-Added Scheme will be realised at €10,250 of any bursary awarded to an Artist 

Proposed:	Cllr C Carthy	Seconded:  Cllr A McCooey


6. HERITAGE – County Wetland Biodiversity & Heritage 

The presentation focussed on the delivery of the Monaghan Wetland Action Plan 2020-2021.  Wetlands are a vital part of biodiversity, and crucial to maintain as nature-based solutions to climate change.  This initiative uses an innovative assessment method to analyse the ecosystem services (services that habitats deliver e.g. supportive, regulatory, provisioning and cultural) of Monaghan’s wetlands, enabling them to be given a qualitative score.  This creates an easy way for funders, landowners and the public to understand how various types of restoration works can benefit these sites. A public webinar is being held on the 27th April to advise about the project.

A public attitudes survey was conducted as part of the MWAP, finding that of the 156 responses that 87% are interested in conserving wetlands. The MWAP is funded by the Department of Local Government, Housing and Heritage through the National Biodiversity Action Plan funding.

Cllrs Treanor, Campbell, Carthy and O’Hanlon, along with Ms Candice Moen all commended the Heritage Officer on the very valuable work being carried out over the past few years, protecting the heritage, culture and vulnerable species within our environment.  

7. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

· Candice Moen referred to a recent media item that claimed the Irish language was too exclusive – not relevant to majority of people.  She disagreed strongly with this stating that the language has a strong connection to people and places and identifies a person’s heritage and history.
Cllr P Treanor agreed fully and Shirley Clerkin added that the Heritage Development Plan includes a significant element regarding the Irish language particularly identifying the origins and meaning of place-names.  She referred to Fergal Duffy on Twitter who provided information on old Irish place-names, their origins and relation to the area.

· John Murray informed the committee that at a recent meeting of MS Ireland, the policy discussed at last month’s SPC regarding removal of fireplaces from Council properties as part of Energy Efficiency Works and safety concerns was discussed.  This reflects the value of the work of the SPC and that this is filtering out to the community. 


8.  Next Meeting
Thursday 8th July 2021 at 10:30am. 
